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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




                     August 10, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom & Hersh; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
The meeting was called to order at 7:06 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JULY 13, 2015 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and A QUORUM VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on an issue at the substation.  The transformer that was repaired by TSI began “weeping” again a couple days after the repair.  TSI would not guarantee their work, so Mr. Kelly began to look at other options.  He contacted ABB, the manufacturer of the transformer and they offered an alternative way to fix the transformer and said they would guarantee their work.  Mr. Kelly is working with ABB to schedule a second fix on the weeping transformer.
The peak alert program for the High School was discussed.  The High School’s generator has been called for three peak alerts so far this summer.  The first was on Monday July 20 at 4:00 PM.  New England reached 24,398 Megawatt (MW).  The second time was on July 29 because the forecast showed it might beat the July 20 peak. The final numbers for July 29 at 4:00 PM came in at 24,376 (very close statistically).  The third time was scheduled for July 30, because again the forecast showed a potential to beat the July 20 peak, but thunderstorms rolled into the area and the peak never materialized.
The manager and foreman received training on the new building generator a week and a half ago and discovered that the batteries on some of the emergency lighting did not work. Also the UPS for Barbara’s computer was no longer working. All of the battery issues were resolved last week.
The storm that came through the area on Tuesday, August 4 did not affect GELD’s infrastructure, but did some substantial damage locally to Littleton & Hudson.  Requests for mutual aid started coming in just after 4 PM on Tuesday. GELD sent a crew to Littleton until 2:30 AM and a crew was sent to Reading (along with 10 additional crews) and worked until 2:30 AM, then spent all day on Wednesday, August 5.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the pipeline committee.  On Wednesday evening, August 12 there will be a scoping meeting in Lunenburg with FERC regarding the proposed natural gas pipeline. As the chairman of the committee, Mr. Kelly will have three minutes to address the group.  He gave a version of the information he would present to FERC from the electric distribution point of view, but also from the committee’s concerns regarding the impact to Groton (safety, wetland and environmental issues). Lastly he will ask FERC to look at the economic impact to the Town.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and six outages since the last meeting.
KWh sales for July were down 7.89 %, and year to date sales are down .21% for 2015.  

7 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 78.  

There were 63 Dig Safes for the month.
Cash is rising slightly.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  Ameresco is progressing forward on the state permits and working cooperatively on the legal front.  They are working towards a final design on the layout so they can have solid numbers for the estimated production.  The production numbers will affect the number of kilowatt hours (kWh) they guarantee to be delivered as well as determine any termination payments should the agreement be broken. Since they are making such a large percentage of their money from the SRECs, they need the kWh sales to earn the SRECs. They are concerned that if the GELD Board changes in the future and votes to stop purchasing the power, they would incur substantial damages.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed the “Market Outlook” for Power and Fuel for August 10, 2015 to show that power prices are favorable and looking even more favorable in the future.  Mr. Kelly made no recommendations at this time and the Board did not see urgency in any power purchases at this time.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the financial status of the new office and garage facilities.

The total project cost to date with all change orders is $4,118,925.  The original price was 

$4, 015,000.  Based on the original bid, the total change orders for the project came in at 

$103, 925 or 2.1 %.  For additional information on office and garage facilities, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of August 10, 2015. 
The portion of 23 Station Avenue to be declared surplus was also discussed.  Mr. Kelly attended the August 3 Board of Selectmen (BOS) meeting to ask if the Town has a unified vision to be considered when GELD begins discussing options for the portion to be declared surplus. All they could agree upon at this time is they would like GELD to wait a little while on any potential RFP until the Prescott Reuse Committee decides what they are going to do with the Prescott School.  It’s going to take a few months to empty out the garages anyway, so Mr. Kelly informed the BOS that he could wait a few months, but cannot hold off indefinitely.  One option Mr. Kelly suggested to the town was renting/leasing the garages to give the town more time.  The BOS was not vocally opposed to this option.  Mr. Hersh suggested if there is no agreement by next spring GELD should issue an RFP by next fall.  He also thought renting out the garages would be a good option.  Mr. Kelly said he would check with legal on these options as we get closer to the deadline.
 CASH RESERVE POLICY
Mr. Kelly wanted to review discussions on a long-term cash reserve policy for GELD. The accountants are still waiting on the actuarial study results from the Town. The accountants can’t do anything until they have the actuaries’ numbers. Since the GASB 68 results are only required to be reported in audits for plan employer fiscal years that begin after June 15, 2014, the town actuarial was asking if GELD’s auditors are looking to disclose results earlier than required. They answered that they would like to report the liability as soon as it can be quantified.  
Mr. Kelly recommended discussion on this subject at a later date.  The Board agreed.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
No new/other business.
It was agreed that the next meeting is tentatively scheduled for Tuesday, September 15, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. Mr. Kelly will check Mr. Lindemer’s availability.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:06 p.m.
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